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The New Deal created a separate and unequal credit
market—high-interest, non-bank, installment lenders in black
ghettos and low-cost, securitized, and revolving credit card
market in the white suburbs. Organized protest against this
racialized inequality was an essential but forgotten part of
the civil rights movement. After protests and riots drew
attention to the reality that the poor were paying more for
essential consumer products than the wealthy, the nation’s
policymakers began to pay attention. Congress held hearings
and agencies, and academics issued reports examining the
economic situation. These hearings led to new federal agencies
and programs, executive actions, as well as several acts of
legislation. These Congressional investigations and the
theories and explanations emanating from policymakers and
academics were the genesis of decades of legislation aimed at
supporting minority banks and other institutions. The
resulting policy framework is still in effect and includes:
the Community Reinvestment Act (CRA), the Community
Development Financial Institution Act (CDFIA), as well as
several key provisions and mandates regarding minority banks
in banking legislation. In this Article, I will argue that the
foundational theoretical premise of these laws and policies is
flawed. Though policymakers and scholars accurately diagnosed
the root causes of the disparate credit market, the solutions
did not correspond with the problem and have therefore been
ineffective. These laws and policies were not aimed to address
the systemic causes of the disparity but only served to treat
its symptoms. The misguided focus on small community banking,
minority-owned banks, and mission-oriented institutions as a
response to structural inequality has been the dominant
framework in banking reform.

In analyzing the varied, but theoretically consistent response
to lending inequality, this Article also challenges a longstanding banking myth that “small community banking” or
“microfinance” is the answer to poverty, specifically for
marginalized communities. This idea was the foundational
theory of the minority banking industry, the CRA, the CDFIA,
and almost every legislative response to credit inequality for
the past fifty years. The premise of these laws is that that
marginalized communities, having been left out of the dominant
banking industry, will pool their resources and collectively
lift themselves out of poverty. As such, these laws are rooted
in neoliberal and libertarian concepts of banking market even
as they have been championed by progressive reformers and
community activists. For most policymakers, activists, and
scholars, the buzzword is “community empowerment” and they
have legislated accordingly. In doing so, they have avoided
addressing the root causes of the problem and have shifted the
responsibility of a solution to the disenfranchised
communities themselves instead of devising comprehensive
federal policy solutions. This Article will trace the
genealogy of this legislation and offer solutions that will
address the root causes of this inequality.
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